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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD  
 

MINUTES 
 

AUGUST 26, 2010 
 

A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, August 26, 2010 beginning at 
7:04 pm at the Conway Town Office in Center Conway, NH. Those present were:  Selectmen’s 
Representative, Robert Drinkhall; Vice Chair, Martha Tobin; Patricia Sell; Ted Sares; Steven 
Hartmann; Scott Lees; Planning Director, Thomas Irving; and  Recording Secretary, Holly 
Meserve.  Alternate David Sordi was in attendance in the audience.   
 
REVIEW AND ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 
Ms. Tobin made a motion, seconded by Ms. Sell, to approve the Minutes of August 12, 2010 
as written.  Motion unanimously carried.   
 
MICHAEL KENT (PID 231-97) – CONCURRENT SITE PLAN AND SUBDIVISION 
REVIEW (FILE #FR10-06 AND #S10-09) 
 
This is an application to subdivide 2-acres into two-lots with the house on one lot and the garage 
on the other lot and to make alterations to the driveway and parking area for the garage lot with 
the existing equipment and storage area (PID 231-97).   
 
Mr. Irving stated that the applicant in preparing the application discovered they used the wrong 
width of the right of way, which made the proposed lots less than an acre.  Mr. Irving stated this 
requires a variance from the zoning ordinance.  Ms. Sell made a motion, seconded by Ms. 
Tobin, to defer the acceptance of the application for Michael Kent for a concurrent site 
plan and subdivision review until September 23, 2010.  Motion unanimously carried.   
 
OTHER BUSINESS  
 
Earle and Sarah MacGillivray/East Conway Self Storage (PID 244-7) - §123-4.A.5 (File 
#NA10-05):  Shawn Bergeron of Bergeron Technical Services appeared before the Board.  Mr. 
Bergeron stated that the applicant would like to construct one building instead of the two 
approved buildings.  Mr. Bergeron stated that the building would still be used for storage.  Mr. 
Bergeron stated there will be no modifications to the drainage and it will not generate additional 
parking.  Mr. Bergeron stated that this change would not require any additional waivers.  Mr. 
Bergeron stated that they have reviewed this building with the Fire Chief and the Building 
Inspector and it will require an alarm system.    
 
Ms. Sell asked if the proposed building is located on the previously approved footprint.  Mr. 
Bergeron answered in the affirmative.  Ms. Sell asked if there would be a decrease in greenspace.  
Mr. Bergeron answered in the negative.  Mr. Hartmann asked what the proposal for the new 
building is.  Mr. Bergeron stated that it would be indoor storage and the building would have an 
indoor corridor and an elevator.  Mr. Hartmann asked if it would be used to store boats.  Mr. 
Bergeron answered in the negative.  Mr. Hartmann asked if it would just be internal storage now.  
Mr. Bergeron answered in the affirmative.  Mr. Lee asked if this is to offer warm storage.  Mr. 
Bergeron answered in the affirmative and stated that people are looking for climate control 
storage units.     
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Mr. Sares asked what the increase is in square footage.  Mr. Bergeron answered 3,200 square 
feet.  Mr. Sares stated this is going up; not going out, so he thinks this is not significant.  Mr. 
Hartmann asked if this site is buffered from the abutters.  Mr. Bergeron stated that this site is 
well buffered.  Mr. Drinkhall asked for public comment; there was none. 
 
Ms. Sell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Sares, that the Planning Board determined that 
based on the provisions of §123-4. A. 5., regarding applicability, that the changing of an 
approval for two buildings totaling 5,700 square feet with an approval for one, two-story 
building with a footprint of 8,900 square feet is not subject to a Minor or Full Site Plan 
Review because it has been demonstrated that the change of use and/or physical changes to 
the site are insignificant relative to the existing development.  Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Richard Badger/Robert Willington (PID 218-17) – §123-4.A.5 (File #NA10-06): This is a 
request to add 10 restaurant seats accessory to the retail.  Mr. Irving stated that the applicant 
withdrew his request. 
 
Cranmore Mountain Ski Resort, Inc (PID 214-84) – §123-4.A.5 (File #NA10-07):  Ben 
Wilcox, General Manager, appeared before the Board.  Mr. Wilcox stated that they are 
continuing to look at summer operations and they would like to install a zip line park to open in 
2011.   Mr. Wilcox stated there are no mechanical parts to this and is common at ski areas.  Mr. 
Wilcox stated that this is accessory to our business and a great companion to the mountain 
coaster and summer tubing.   
 
Mr. Irving stated that the platforms reduced the greenspace by 200 square feet, so he was not 
able to approve administratively.  Ms. Sell asked if there would be 35 new trees.  Mr. Wilcox 
answered in the negative and stated that they would be using existing trees.   
 
Ms. Sell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lees, that the Planning Board determined that 
based on the provisions of §123-4. A. 5., regarding applicability, that the addition of an 
Aerial Adventure Zip Line Park is not subject to a Minor or Full Site Plan Review because 
it has been demonstrated that the change of use and/or physical changes to the site are 
insignificant relative to the existing development.  Motion carried with Ms. Tobin voting in 
the negative. 
 
Noise Ordinance:  Mr. Drinkhall stated that he reported to the Board of Selectmen that the 
Planning Board was working on a noise ordinance.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that the BOS took a 
vote to support the ordinance and it failed unanimously.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that the BOS 
insisted on a second motion that the BOS do everything possible to discourage the noise 
ordinance and that passed unanimously.   
 
Mr. Hartmann asked why.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that they thought it was more than what was 
needed, too many restrictions and there would be a cost to the Town.  Mr. Hartmann stated that 
he doesn’t understand the cost to the Town.  Mr. Hartmann asked if the BOS doesn’t back this 
does it still go before the voters.  Mr. Irving stated that it is the BOS that would put it on the 
ballot.   
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Mr. Sares stated that they haven’t even looked at it.  Mr. Hartmann stated that it is ridiculous to 
dump this without going to the voters.  Mr. Irving stated he left the BOS meeting before this 
subject was taken up and he didn’t find out until after the fact.  Mr. Irving stated that the policing 
of this ordinance is up to the BOS; it is not the Planning Board and it is not the Zoning Board of 
Adjustment.  Mr. Irving stated if the BOS will do anything to stop this then he is precluded from 
working on this ordinance as he works for the BOS.   
 
Mr. Lees stated before the draft was done, it went before the BOS.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that he 
read it to them.  Mr. Lees asked why we should do anything if we are going to be shut down 
before it is finished.  Ms. Sell asked if the vote was unanimous.  Mr. Drinkhall answered in the 
affirmative.  Ms. Sell stated that Mr. Drinkhall voted against it.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that he has 
been against the ordinance from the beginning.  Ms. Sell asked if this could be a petitioned 
article.  Mr. Irving stated that he is not sure if that can be done with this type of ordinance.  Ms. 
Sell stated that she would like to see the BOS reconsider. 
 
Mr. Sares made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hartmann, to withdraw the draft.  Mr. Lees 
stated that he agrees with the motion, but he is angered.  Ms. Sell stated that she is disappointed.  
Mr. Lees stated they are trying to do something good for the citizens and this makes him not 
want to work on anything.  Mr. Lees stated that he has talked to many people who have 
construction going on in front of their house at 6 am.  Mr. Lees stated that he knows they will be 
in front of his house soon and he will be contacting the Police.   
 
Ms. Sell stated that so much work has gone into this and it is almost complete.  Ms. Sell stated 
past history indicates this needs to be addressed.  Ms. Sell stated that she is not going to support 
withdrawing this because of the work that took place to create this.  Mr. Drinkhall stated one of 
his concerns was the load that this would put on the Police Department, so he called the Police 
Department and they were thankful that he gave it to them.  Mr. Drinkhall stated their initial 
reaction was that they were opposed to it, but they did not get back to him.  Motion defeated 
with Mr. Sares, Mr. Hartmann and Mr. Drinkhall voting in favor and Ms. Tobin, Ms. Sell 
and Mr. Lees voting in the negative.     
 
Ms. Sell made a motion, seconded by Ms. Tobin, to keep it alive.  Mr. Hartmann asked what 
the difference between the two motions is.  Mr. Irving stated not much as it is a dead issue.  Mr. 
Hartmann asked if there is a way to turn this into a petitioned article.  Mr. Irving asked if the 
question is if there is a way for the Planning Board to get this on the warrant.  Mr. Hartmann 
answered in the affirmative.  Mr. Irving stated not that he is aware; however, there may be a way 
for a private citizen to get it to the BOS and get it on the warrant.   
 
Mr. Sares stated if they have already turned it down, why you would think they wouldn’t turn 
down a member of the Planning Board.  Mr. Drinkhall disagreed and stated he has seen BOS 
members change their minds if there is a good argument.  Ms. Sell stated that this is in the best 
interest of the citizens of this Town.  Ms. Sell stated that he doesn’t think the BOS is looking out 
for the best interest of the citizens in the community.   
 
Mr. Lees stated that he thinks we are tainted; a Planning Board member cannot go in front of the 
BOS.  Mr. Lees stated that they have not seen a draft and they still voted us down; they didn’t let 
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us finish.  Mr. Lees asked how we can not protect the Town by not having an ordinance and to 
turn it down without even looking at a final draft.   
 
Mr. Drinkhall stated that he read the proposed ordinance to the Board.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that 
he gave them the three problems he saw with it and what he thought would be changed.  Mr. 
Drinkhall stated that they felt this went too far, too restrictive.  Mr. Sares stated that he thinks in 
the future when we embark on these projects anyone who has bureaucratic objections should 
state them at the beginning of the process; this is disgraceful.  Mr. Sares stated for the BOS to 
say no to a draft that he has not even seen is dysfunctional.   
 
Ms. Sell stated we are elected members and we are focusing on trouble shooting and correcting 
numerous noise issues in the Town.  Ms. Sell asked Mr. Drinkhall to express our views to the 
BOS.  Motion carried with Mr. Sares voting in the negative.  
 
Mr. Sares made a motion, seconded by Ms. Sell, that any other projects similar to this be 
stopped immediately.  Ms. Sell stated that she has been tasked with driveway regulations and 
she is not ready to toss it out.  Mr. Irving stated the other tasks before the Planning Board are the 
driveway regulations, which is a part of the Subdivision Regulations and under the purview of 
the Planning Board; amendments to sign lighting, which is part of the Zoning Ordinance and 
under the purview of the Planning Board; and site lighting, which is a part of the Site Plan 
Review Regulations and are under the purview of the Planning Board.  Mr. Irving stated there 
are no other projects similar to the noise ordinance.  Mr. Sares withdrew his motion and Ms. 
Sell withdrew her second.   
 
Ms. Tobin stated that Mr. Sares has done a lot of work on this ordinance and she would like to 
keep moving forward with it.  Ms. Tobin stated that she is not 100% behind what we have, but 
she is not ready to give up on it.  Ms. Sell stated there was a noise ordinance in the 1990’s, but it 
disappeared from our books.  
 
Committee Reports:  Mr. Drinkhall stated the Board of Selectmen took a vote on the proposed 
changes to RSA 674:54 and it was a 1-4-0 vote to not support the changes.  Mr. Sares asked why.  
Mr. Drinkhall stated that the main reason is that it is too restrictive for the Town and the Town 
shouldn’t be held to the same standards.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that he disagrees with the vote.  
Mr. Sares stated that the Planning Board should write a letter to the newspaper.  Mr. Irving stated 
that would check if there is anything against the Board writing to the paper.   
 
Meeting Adjourned at 8:15 pm. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 

 
Holly L. Meserve 
Planning Assistant 
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